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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  May 18, 2021 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Three-Week Period Ending Friday, May 14, 2021  

Over this period of time, it has been good to try to catch up on a number of backlogged 
items due to the budget process. With the proposed budget out, efforts have shifted to 
responding to the questions and potential changes that were requested by individual 
Budget Committee members during the initial budget work session. The Budget 
Committee will be reconciling the budget at the Tuesday, May 18 meeting, approving a 
budget at the May 25 meeting and submitting the budget to city Council for adoption. I 
appreciate everyone’s role in developing this financial plan for the next fiscal year.  
 
Highlights of activities over the last three weeks include the following: 

• Participated in the Oregon Coast Aquarium Board meeting. Things are beginning 
to look a bit more normal around the aquarium as standards have been relaxed 
regarding visitation to these types of attractions. The new admissions annex is up 
and running. This is located to the left as you approach the aquarium facility, and 
allows tickets and other activities to occur outside the lobby area. The capital plan 
continues to make significant progress, with a recent $5 million gift being made to 
the aquarium from private sources to help realize the capital plan. The aquarium is 
also working with legislature to restore the $5 million appropriation that was part of 
the same lottery bond funding that the City was slated to receive for the Big Creek 
Dam. The aquarium has received over $16 million in commitments to date. 
Through generous operating donations, and significantly reducing operations and 
expenses, the aquarium has been able to muscle, and has experienced a good 
spring with sufficient revenues coming in during the last couple of months to offset 
their operational expenses. Overall, through good management, the aquarium has 
done remarkably well in weathering the COVID-19 pandemic.  

• Councilors Parker and Jacobi, Derrick Tokos, Chris Janigo, and I, met with PUD to 
discuss the street lighting program that would be coordinated by a third party such 
as Ameresco. PUD has concerns regarding the payback that would be necessary 
to support this type of project, and would like to gain a better understanding of how 
replacement of light fixtures with dark sky fixtures would work from a lighting 
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standpoint, if existing pole locations are utilized. Furthermore, the PUD is hesitant 
to establish separate rate structures for Newport from what is used throughout the 
region served by PUD, to carve out this type of work in one of the cities they serve. 
I will be setting up a meeting internally with Ameresco to discuss pathways forward 
on this matter prior to meeting with the PUD to continue this discussion.  

• Lance Vanderbeck, Derrick Tokos, David Allen, and I, met to discuss the letter of 
intent to lease 10.8 acres of airport property outside the fence for future 
development. This proposal was presented to the Airport Committee and 
presented to the City Council, with both bodies authorizing us to proceed with the 
development of a lease agreement with McWatkins, LLC, (Mark Watson, 
Principal). We will be bringing back an agreement for Council review in June.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Peggy Hawker to review various issues that she is 
working on.  

• Had a meeting with PUD regarding use of the conduit the City owns under Yaquina 
Bay. Over the years, there were a number of verbal arrangements made between 
the City and the PUD regarding use of fiber optic cables throughout the city. At the 
time the under-bay crossing was done for the new wastewater treatment plant, the 
City also installed a series of conduits under the bay. PUD would like to utilize one 
of the conduits to remove their fiber optic crossing from the Yaquina Bay bridge. 
We have spent a significant amount of time sorting out the history of the 
relationship between the PUD and the City regarding shared fiber optic use. We 
will follow up administratively on this issue to reconstruct some of the past 
understandings. 

• Participated in a meeting in Portland, Oregon, the morning of Tuesday, April 27. 
ICMA Executive Director and representatives from ICMA were in Portland to 
determine whether the 2021 October ICMA Annual Conference will be an in-person 
event. ICMA has held the annual conference one other time in Portland in 1999. 
ICMA has indicated that they are planning to move forward with the conference in 
October. There is still some wiggle room in this commitment. A final call will be 
made in June.  

• Met with Wayne Belmont from Lincoln County, Brett Fox, David Allen, and Derrick 
Tokos to discuss the 2nd Street vacation. The substance of this meeting was 
conveyed to the City Council as part of the report and recommendation that Council 
acted on at the May 3 Council meeting.  

• Met with David Allen, Mike Murzynsky, and Linda Wertman to continue efforts to 
refine the purchasing policy that we would like to put in place beginning of the new 
fiscal year. This policy will include a number of changes that were outlined in the 
Finance Work Group requirement for purchase orders for purchases in excess of 
$5,000. We are meeting on a bi-monthly basis to work our way through the 
development of this policy.  

• Along with members of the City Council, Peggy Hawker, Mike Murzynsky, Steve 
Baugher, and I, participated in the first Budget Committee meeting. On Tuesday, 
April 27. We managed to get through the entire review of the budget with 85 hit and 
wish list items that required responses for the second budget meeting being held 
Tuesday, May 18.  

• Met with Bill Barton who is interested in trying to find a way to help address 
homelessness issues in the City of Newport. At this point, Mr. Barton is trying to 
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understand the extent of the problem, and what is being done locally to address 
these issues. I shared the report with him from the Homelessness Task Force, and 
told him where we stand with the recommendation. He has since met with Grace 
Wins Haven, and has arranged to do a ride-a-long with Jovita, one of our 
Community Services Officers, and is meeting with others to determine how he may 
be able to help. I appreciate his interest in this matter.  

• Jason Malloy and I met with homeowners on Pacific Street regarding the issues 
they have on their property of homeless individuals establishing camps on their 
property. Their home is on a bluff above the beach. Several weeks ago, during one 
of the dry, windy spells, a camp set fire to the surrounding brush and trees below 
their home. While they have been tolerant of this activity, this was something that 
was of great concern to them. We reviewed the areas where the camps had 
occurred (and where the fire occurred). They understand that there is not much we 
can do to secure the beach side of their property. Chief Malloy suggests that they 
consider installing game cameras, and if people are illegally trespassing on their 
property, to call the police. They are going to explore this option. Jason 
emphasized that they need to feel free to call the police when people are 
trespassing on their property.  

• Met with several employees from public works regarding an incident that occurred 
among the three employees of this department. A subsequent meeting was set up 
between two employees who have had some differences with each other to try to 
resolve this matter. The incident will be reviewed and investigated separately from 
this process.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura to discuss various issues at the library.  

• Met with Chris Janigo, Peggy Hawker, Mike Cavanaugh, and Jim Guenther to 
prepare for a deposition regarding an individual who slipped and fell on the Ocean 
to Bay Trail in 2019.  

• I was Peggy Hawker’s guest on “Newport Today” to discuss the report of the 
Finance Work Group on Thursday, April 29.  

• Participated in a DNC meeting to discuss the transient room tax increase and to 
discuss possible reorganization of the way DNC functions. I have asked the 
Committee to consider a different structure that could include the City contracting 
with the Chamber, or other organization, to provide DNC marketing for Newport. 
Any changes in the structure would come through a recommendation from the 
Committee to the City Council. If changes are recommended by the Committee, a 
work session would be set up to discuss how those changes might be 
implemented.  

• Followed up with the ICMA regarding the visit to Portland.  

• I participated in an OCCMA Conference Host Committee meeting to reinitiate our 
planning efforts for the conference.  

• Participated in a lengthy deposition, deposed on behalf of the City of Newport, and 
personally, as well, regarding the slip and fall occurring on the Ocean to Bay Trail. 
The deposition lasted for almost three hours. They also deposed Jim Guenther for 
additional testimony.  

• Met with the bureau group manager for HDR regarding HDR’s support for the Big 
Creek Dam. The new manager wanted to establish a direct relationship with the 
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City regarding the dam project. During our discussion, I indicated that we may 
utilize a different company to evaluate the existing earthen dam to address the 
issues outlined by the State dam engineer regarding leaks in the spillway. He 
indicated he was comfortable with the City moving in that direction. I told him we 
have been happy with the work that they have done on the replacement dam 
project, and that the City anticipates continuing to work with them. Once we have 
a new City engineer in place, we will follow up with him to continue moving this 
process forward.  

• Conducted follow-up interviews with two of the candidates for City engineer. I hope 
to have this process completed within the next couple of weeks.  

• Prepared agenda items for the May 3 City Council meeting. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Met with Paul Schuytema of the Lincoln County Economic Development Alliance 
regarding renewal of the City’s enterprise zones. This is something that is 
administered by the County. Existing zones are expiring, and enterprise zones 
provide tax abatement opportunities for manufacturing developments that occur in 
the City. We plan to have a recommendation for the Council’s consideration at the 
June 7 Council meeting.  

• Participated in a joint work session with City Council and the Planning Commission 
to discuss the transportation plan. This was followed by an executive session to 
discuss elective bargaining positions relating to the negotiations with the Newport 
Police Association.  

• Participated in the regular May 3 Council meeting.  

• I was on vacation on Tuesday, May 4, through Thursday, May 6, to get work done 
around the house. (With budget time, there has been a lot of things neglected at 
home!) 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Richard Dutton to discuss IT issues, and Mike 
Cavanaugh to discuss Parks and Recreation issues.  

• Provided testimony supporting a request for $14 million for the Big Creek Dam 
Project to the Subcommittee on Capital Construction. The Committee included the 
Senate Majority Leader, Speaker of the House, and other key senators, and 
representatives, who were hearing testimony on Senate Bill 5534. I appreciate the 
efforts of Representative Gomberg to increase the State’s participation from the 
original $4 million to potentially $14 million. It seems that the legislators are all very 
familiar with this project. We will see how the funding shakes out moving forward. 
The original $4 million was intended to assist with design and permitting. The $10 
million would be to complete that process plus funds to utilize for building the 
access roads and other preliminary work necessary to prepare for building a new 
dam. 

• Met with David Allen, Derrick Tokos, Chris Janigo, and Clare Paul, to prepare for  
the next meeting with PUD on the franchise development.  

• Participated in the tail end of the Short-term Rental Work Group meeting. (this 
overlapped with the Big Creek Dam testimony). A discussion was held regarding 
comments that could be construed to be attacking individuals (whether citizens 
with complaints about short-term rentals, or short-term rental owners concerned 
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about citizens complaining about them). Hopefully, that discussion helped clear the 
air over those concerns.  

• Met with new OCCA Executive Director, Jason Holland, to discuss the relationship 
between the City and OCCA. I believe that Jason is well-positioned to continue 
moving OCCA in a positive direction. I think he is also well-suited to reinitiate their 
capital campaign and oversee on behalf of OCCA the relationship between OCCA 
and the City that will be necessary to complete the public improvements to the PAC 
with funds raised for that purpose. He has spent some time catching up with City 
business, including becoming familiar with the City’s 2040 Vision. He is also very 
complimentary regarding the statement on diversity, equity, and inclusion that the 
Council has previously passed. Based on my initial meeting, I feel confident that 
Jason is going to do a great job for both OCCA and the City 

• Met with Chris Janigo, David Allen, Brian Gardner, and Jason Holland regarding  
the agreement to proceed with architectural services for the PAC. The funding for 
these services will be provided to the City by OCCA from funds raised to date. A 
new agreement was reviewed for this project by Council at the May 17 Council 
meeting. The amount of funds raised in this revised agreement is less than what 
was originally committed to by OCCA, when the City first made the pledge for 
$600,000 of assistance. It will be important for Council to confirm they are willing 
to continue with this commitment, which would be on a smaller scale than what 
was initially expected. My recommendation is that Council move forward with the 
agreement.  

• David Allen, Derrick Tokos, Chris Janigo, Clare Paul, and I, met with PUD  
representatives to negotiate a new franchise agreement between the City and the 
PUD. PUD has several concerns over some of the elements that we want to include 
in a new franchise agreement. We reviewed this with the City Council at the May 
17 work session.  

• Barb James, Jason Malloy, David Allen, and I, participated in a conference call with 
Mark Wolf to prepare for our next negotiations session with the Newport Police 
Association.  

• Held individual bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy, and Lance 
Vanderbeck to discuss individual department issues. 

• David Allen, Barb James, Rob Murphy, and I, met to discuss the status of 
negotiations with the IAFF. These negotiations have basically been stalled, with 
IAFF opting not to schedule future meetings since the last meeting scheduled in 
November. I am proposing that we settle the current fiscal year with a one-year 
agreement that would provide a 2% cost of living adjustment, and continue 
negotiations on a contract that would be put into place for a three-year period 
beginning July 1, 2021. This would allow us to close out issues relating to the 
current fiscal year, and move forward with a contract for the next three years.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura to discuss library issues.  

• Met with Mike Cavanaugh and David Allen to clean up the contractual relationship 
we have with Coimagine Health for a program with the 60+ Activity Center. This is 
a program that has been provided with direct funding from the Friends of the 60+ 
Center with health records of participants being kept by the City. We need to clean 
up this process. It is our intent to move forward with a memorandum of 
understanding and an agreement with the Friends, as well as the provider of these 
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services who were hired by the Friends directly, to address the HIPPA concerns 
we have relating to the medical records kept as part of this program. In the future, 
we are going to recommend that this position be hired as a part-time staff position 
which will give us the adequate legal control we need to maintain safe keeping of 
the records that fall under HIPPA.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Chris Janigo, and I, participated in a meeting with our lobbyist, 
Jenny Dresler, and Senator Anderson regarding Big Creek Dam. Senator 
Anderson wanted to have a few more specifics of how the additional $10 million 
would be used by the City for this project. We indicated it would be used to 
complete design, permitting, and to begin building the auxiliary items such as 
access roads (which is critical even for the current operations to respond to any 
type of dam failure since the existing road would likely be unusable if the dam 
begins to fail). He seemed satisfied with this answer, and indicated that we have 
done our homework, since literally everyone in the legislature seems to be aware 
of Big Creek Dam.  

• Prepared agenda items for the May 17 City Council meeting. 

• Participated in a conference call of the OCCMA Host Committee co-chairs to figure 
out the next steps based on ICMA’s intent to move forward with the conference in 
Portland.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Murzynsky. 

• Met with Chris Janigo, Clare Paul, and Steve Stewart to discuss the process to 
move forward with the upper dam work. The State is requiring us to evaluate the 
leaks and voids existing around the spillway. This issue was discussed initially with 
HDR, as well as Jacobs Engineering in Corvallis (formally C2HM Hill), who has 
extensive experience with earthen dams in Oregon. Jacobs Engineering designed 
the original dam, plus heightened the dam, as well. In evaluating the proposals, it 
is our conclusion that we should work with Jacobs Engineering with the evaluation 
of the dam, due to their direct involvement of the construction, and the extension 
of the dam, as well as their experience of earthen dams in Oregon. City Council 
approved this recommendation at the May 17 Council meeting. 

• David Allen, Derrick Tokos, Richard Dutton, and I, met to continue piecing the 
history together of the under-bay crossing which added conduits for fiber optics, in 
light of the request from the PUD to utilize one of these conduits. In addition, there 
were a number of “handshake” deals where the City has enjoyed shared use of 
some of the PUD’s fiber optic lines, which were never been documented by any 
agreements. We have opted to start with determining the value of utilization of the 
under-bay conduits, then review any offsets applicable, based on previous 
accommodations by the PUD for use of the under-bay conduit. We will be following 
up with the PUD after we obtain additional information and understanding of the 
relationship of the City with the PUD relating to fiber optics.  

• Met with Jason Malloy regarding a complaint from residents who are dealing with 
various issues relating to the homelessness population in Newport. I will be 
meeting with the couple later this week.  
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Upcoming Events:  

• The second Budget Committee meeting is set for May 18 at 5 PM. 

• The third Budget Committee meeting is May 25 at 6 PM.  

• I will be taking May 27 and May 28 as vacation days to catch up with home projects.  

• Monday, May 31, City Hall will be closed in observance of Memorial Day. 

• As a reminder, there are no Council meetings scheduled for the first Monday in 
July.  

• City Hall will be closed Monday, July 5, in celebration of the July 4th holiday.  

• July 6-9, I plan to attend the OCCMA Summer Conference in Bend (in -person or 
virtually) 

• Tuesday, July 20 through August 10 I will be taking vacation time to drive to 
Michigan. During this time, Peggy Hawker will be serving as acting city manager. 
Council has excused my attendance from the August 2 City Council meeting.  

• Monday, September 6, City Hall will be closed in observance of Labor Day. 

• October 3-6, I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Portland, OR. 

• October 21-23 is the 96th League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference in Bend. 

• Thursday, November 11, City Hall will be closed in observance of Veteran’s Day. 

• Thursday, November 25 and Friday, November 26 City Hall will be closed due to 
the Thanksgiving holiday.  

• Thursday, December 23 City Hall will be closed half-day due to the Christmas 
holiday, and all day on Friday, December 24. 

• Friday, December 31, City Hall will be closed in observance of the New Year’s 
holiday. 
 

Attachments:  
➢ Attached is the testimony I provided to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means 

subcommittee on Capital Construction for the Big Creek Dam replacement on 
Friday, May 14. 

➢ Attached is the packet of letters that was sent to co-chairs Girod and Holvey 
supporting financial assistance from the State for the Big Creek Dam Project.  

➢ Attached is a report on transient room revenues collected through March of this 
year. Please note the significant recovery in room tax from March of last year when 
COVID-19 began shutting things down. This fiscal year, July and August remain 
below recent collections, with September, October, November, and December, 
either being the highest or second highest months of room tax collection over the 
past several years. So far in 2021, January was the highest ever, February was 
down a bit from 2019-2020, which was the previous highest year ever, and March 
exceeded the highest March collections by almost $100,000. If these trends 
continue through the fiscal year, it is likely that our room tax collections will be at 
or above the 2018-2019 Fiscal Year. I believe that the coast has benefitted by 
people taking shorter trips closer to home. This has resulted in a good recovery of 
room tax revenues following last fiscal year, which was impacted significantly by 
travel closures due to COVID-19.  

➢ Attached is a summary from Dig Deep Research showing a history of the activities 
they have conducted and the results the City has realized from their efforts.  
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➢ Attached is a letter and copy of a $24,936 check for dividends received by the City 
from SAIF. This represents a dividend equal to 17.56% of the standard premium 
paid by the City for worker’s comp insurance.  
 

I hope everyone has a great week. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
 
 
 











































Media Coverage 

lame Source Date 
/ith dams at risk, Lincoln County pushes back 

Portland Tribune 08/16/19 
lanned veto 

ow Newport officials changed Gov. Brown's mind 
The Blue Mountain Eagle 08/15/19 

n dam repair veto 

,ov. Brown backs off veto after Newport 
Salem Reporter 08/14/19 

)mmunity and officials go to bat for dam project 

fter a veto threat, Newport fought for dam money The Astorian 08/14/19 

15.3 million coming to Seal Rock Water District Newoort News Times 08/13/19 

rown was right to spare ditch bill, dam money The Bulletin 08/14/19 

,overnor Approves Newport Dam Money The Corvallis Advocate 08/12/19 

,overnor does an about face - She now favors News Lincoln County 08/09/19 
ewoort's plan for a new dam on Bia Creek 
•regon Governor Preserves Dam Money, Oregon Public Broadcasting 08/09/19 
rigation Bill At Veto Deadline
,ov. Brown rethinks veto Newport News Times 08/09/19 
rown plan to veto Bia Creek Dams Bill Newport News Times 08/06/19 
ditorial: Address dans now - not later Newoort News Times 08/06/19 

,ov. Brown moves to veto several rural proposals 
Blue Mountain Eagle 08/04/19 

riday 

,overnor Brown on the edge of vetoing any further News Lincoln County 08/04/19 
mdina ... 

,overnor's proposed vetoes include ... Willamette Week 08/04/19 

Media Coverage Page 2 of 4 

Link 
httQs://Qamotinmedia. com/gt/9-news/435914-346925-with-

dams-at-risk-lincoln-countv-:oushes-back-olanned-veto-
httQs://www.bluemountaineagle.com/ca12ital bureau/how-

new�ort-officials-changed-gov-brown-s-mind-on-
dam/article a2c4bfdc-bf83-11 e9-98e5-17 d7f51 a 782d. html 

httQs :/fwww.salemreQorter.com/Qosts/1166/gov-brown-backs-
off-veto-after-new120 rt-com mu nity-and-offi cials-go-to-bat-f or-

dam-oroiect 
httQs://www.dailyastorian.com/news/after-a-veto-threat-

newQort.fought-for-dam-mone:t/article 525786dc-bedf-11 e9-
9d7 5-3ff9d3caa8bc. html 
Available Uoon Reauest 

httns ://www. bendbulletin com/ooinion/editorial-brown-was-riaht 
to-s12are-ditch-bill-dam-money/article 9740f4a6-b8b2-536d-

8047-2baf2ad5157 5. html 
htt12s://www.corvallisadvocate.com/2019/governor-a1212roves-

newoort-dam-monev/ 

htt1;1s://www.newslincolncount:t.com/archives/231082 

httQS ://www. OQb, org/news/article/oregon:9overnor-2019-vetos-
leaislation-dam-newoort/#.XU3YxvLRGhU.mailto 

Available Upon ReQuest 
Available Upon ReQuest 
Available Upon Reauest 

httns://www. bluemou ntai neaale. com/caoital bureau/aov-brown 
moves-to-veto-several-rural-Qro12osals-friday/article 35128fa8-

b7dd-11e9-94dc-87610237�4.html 

htt12s:/fwww�newslincolncounty.com/archives/230814 

httos://www.wweek.com/news/2019/08/05/aovernors..nrooosed 
vetoes-incl,ude-a-bill-enviros-hate-and-monet-for-a-dam-stud�-

in-district-of-dem-who-voted-against-ca12-and-trade-bill/ 
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